

REGULAR MEETING – BUTTONWILLOW COUNTY WATER DISTRICT 
SEWER, KERN MUTUAL, BID#1, WSV DISTRICT
APRIL 16, 2025

The regular meeting of the Board of Directors of the Buttonwillow County Water District was called to order by Vice Chairman Albert Ghilarducci at 5:34 PM at the Ag Center, 289 Main Street, Buttonwillow, CA. 

The following directors were present: Albert Ghilarducci, Samuel Ghilarducci, and Mike Burleson. 

Others in attendance: Jack Hickman, Regina Houchin, and Mario Cervantes. Jeff Eklund and Melissa Bergen attended telephonically.

[bookmark: _Hlk146600414][bookmark: _Hlk37500103][bookmark: _Hlk89414752][bookmark: _Hlk124593975][bookmark: _Hlk164838135][bookmark: _Hlk185068602]The minutes of March 19, 2025, regular meeting were read and approved on a motion by Mike Burleson, second by Samuel Ghilarducci. Carried. (Ayes 3-SG, AG, MB; Absent 2) 

Accounts Payable
The Board reviewed the accounts payable for April 16, 2025. On a motion by Samuel Ghilarducci, second by Mike Burleson, the following checks were approved for payment:

M & O – Sewer       $     25,656.88 Vouchers #5463-5488                                                                            General – Water     $     15,965..07 Vouchers #5463-5488
     Well #2                     $          388.64 Vouchers #5463-5488
     Well #4                     $       2,247.05 Vouchers #5463-5488
     Well #5		$          127.34 Vouchers #5463-5488
     Less: P/R Tax          $         ( 28.70) to be paid with Payroll Returns

[bookmark: _Hlk145774802][bookmark: _Hlk150605042]for a cash disbursement total of $44,356.28. Carried. (Ayes 3-SG, AG, MB; Absent 2). Noted was a check payable to the Ag Center Accounting for a bill to Kern Data that came in late.  It was signed by board members and the activity will be reported on the May Board cash report. Cash Account balance information, disbursement analysis and P G & E summary were provided by the secretary and reviewed by the Board. 

Accounts Receivable 
Board members reviewed the delinquent accounts receivable report. Thirty-Three customer accounts over 90 days totaled $13,187.87. Currently service to ten customers has been shut off. Six customers currently have payment arrangements to assist them in bringing their accounts current. The remaining customers have been notified of their delinquency and facing shut-off status. 

Review Bank Reconciliations and Manual Journal Entries
The Board reviewed the March Bank Reconciliations and March/April Journal Entries. A motion was made by Samuel Ghilarducci, second by Mike Burleson to acknowledge receipt of the reports. Upon further review, Samuel Ghilarducci will initial the documents. Carried. (Ayes 3-SG, AG, MB; Absent 2) 

Correspondence:  
· Self-Help Enterprises Annual Report was received.
· Email from Deering Volkmann Viola PE, requesting the district Will-Serve Process. Regina responded to the email explaining the process.

Public Time:  
Jack Hickman approached the board with questions regarding his existing hookup and requested credit for the excess water used since October 2024 until now and the cost of the repair.  He indicated when he was annexed into the district, Lou Wolfe who installed the line for him, connected him to the line that was 200 to 300 hundred feet from the existing shutoff valve.  He reported that, in the past, his bill was much lower during the months of October through March as he shuts off his sprinklers.  Annexation documents indicate the Hickman’s were responsible for the maintenance and repair of the service line. All residences receiving water from the district are responsible for their service lines from the valve to the residence. The Hickman valve is in line with 3 others that serve water along Highway 58. Mario showed several pictures of where the break was and the distance from the shut-off valve. The board understood his position, but due to the information presented and location of the break, was unable to meet his request.

District Business:
Mario Cervantes presented his March/April operator’s report. He responded to a call to turn off a customer’s water for repair.  He met with Buena Vista Water Storage District regarding a new water line being installed on Buttonwillow Drive.  Mario would need to move the district 2” line to avoid the line BV is installing.  As the result of new state regulations, Mario took samples for Chromium -6.  He reported  that Wells 2, 4 and 5 are all well below the MCL of 10 ug/L.  

Jeff Eklund, P & P, reported on the following:
· Sewer Collection System – Still waiting for DFA’s comments on the Draft PER.  DFA is preparing the amendment for the Grant Schedule Extension and shifting the budget to SSMP.  Once approved, P & P will continue with the Sewer Main Rehab Design work. 
· WWTP Project –RoWD – P & P finalizing the draft with latest data.  Geotech boring to be scheduled within the next two weeks. P & P finalizing 30% plans to submit for review by the end of April. Construction Funding Application-Finalizing packages and SHE will submit. Resolution 2025-004, authorizing the Chairman of the Board to sign and file on behalf of the Buttonwillow County Water District a Financial Assistance Application for the Financing Agreement from the State Water Resources Control Boad for the planning, design and construction of the Wastewater Treatment Plant Improvements Project. A motion was made by Samuel Ghilarducci, second by Mike Burleson to adopt Resolution 2025-004. Motion carried and Resolution 2025-004 adopted by a roll call vote: Albert Ghilarducci-Yes; Samuel Ghilarducci – Yes; Mike Burleson – Yes.  Board members Garcia and Moreno were absent.  Reimbursement Resolution 2025-005 was presented for consideration.  The Reimbursement Resolution states the intention of the Buttonwillow County Water District to comply with Treasury Regulation 1.150-2 and any other regulations of the internal Revenue Service relating to the qualification for reimbursement of Project Costs. Resolution 2025-005 was adopted by roll call vote: Albert Ghilarducci-Yes; Samuel Ghilarducci – Yes; Mike Burleson – Yes.  Board members Garcia and Moreno were absent. Melissa Bergen had no additional comments relating to the project.
· CDBG Well 2 Booster-Hydro Tank (CDBG funded) The CDBG Contract will be presented to the Board of Supervisors on April 29, 2025, for final approval and signature.  P & P presented their Proposal for Engineering Services for the Buttonwillow Booster Station and Electrical Retrofit.  The $60,000.00 Proposed Fee includes three phases; Civil Facilities, Electrical Facilities, and  Bidding. The proposal is included in the grant amount.  With no further discussion a motion was made by Samuel Ghilarducci, second by Mike Burleson to accept the proposal as presented.  Carried. (Ayes 3: AG, MB, SG; Absent 2)
· CRC EHO-SEP – Waiting for Generator, which is expected to be delivered by May 15, 2025.  P G & E has disconnected the electrical and CRC is scheduling the final clearing of the area. 
· Destruction of Well #1 – Once CRC has completed the removal and clearing of the site, the district can proceed with Well #1 removal.
· Daniel Aguirre has not responded with the number of fixture units proposed for the project at 415 Sudan.  Per Attorney Schroeter an engineer study should be performed regarding size and slope based on the number of fixtures. Jeff Eklund indicated P & P could provide that service once the information is received.  Mario will contact Daniel about the project.
· State Water Resources Control Board Office of Enforcement responded to the revised Shutoff Policy approved last month, however requested the district review the shut-off letters to see if they comply with the Water Shut-Off Act. Shutoff notices must include the policy and documentation.  Regina is working with Laura Mooney to make sure the information complies with the Act.

Attorney – Nothing
Secretary – Nothing
Chairman- Nothing. 
Directors – Nothing.

With no additional business, the meeting was adjourned at 6:22 P.M. The next meeting is scheduled for May, 21, 2025, at 5:30 PM. 	

Minutes submitted by Regina Houchin, Secretary to the Board
